
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 15 August 2005 from   7.30  pm to 9.00pm  

  .

Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman). Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne and Richard Struck, 

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, Chris Hayward, Barbara Lamb MBE, John Pendlebury and Leonard Spencer.     
Officers:
Steven Halls

–
Chief Executive


David Gardner

–
Director of Corporate Resources


Fred Davies

–
Director of Health and Housing (Interim)


Peter Brooker

–
Director of Leisure and Environment


Ami Beeton

–
Committee Manager  
Apologies for absence: Councillors Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

  
EX52/05
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 18 July 2005 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.


RESOURCES

EX53/05
  CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY PANEL


  

  Members were asked to consider the recommendations of the Resources Policy Panel held on the 21 July 2005.


Item 4A - E-Procurement

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Council joins this Consortium, on condition that there are no costs in the first year, apart from the cost identified in paragraph 6.1 of the report;


(2)
that the Council gives a commitment to the Centre of Excellence, via Herts County Council, that in consideration for the financial assistance that they are providing the Council will make staff resources available to ensure the success of this project;


(3)
that the Council upgrades from the current version of Radius to Powersolve 2000; and


(4)
that the Council carries out a scoping exercise with a view to replacing the existing server which supports the financial system.


Item 4B - Review of Three Rivers Construction


RECOMMENDED:-



that the responsibility for the oversight of Three Rivers Construction be transferred to the Housing and Environment Policy Panel and Article 6, Policy Development and Scrutiny, of the Council’s Constitution be amended accordingly.

  EX54/05
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – JUNE 2005 (MONTH 3)


Members received an update of the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 26 June 2005.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:


(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2005/2006

£
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	(59,960)

44,120
	(50,300)

2,220
	(20,700)

2,820



(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2005/2006

£
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Rephasing
	460

1,599,270
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	1,599,730
	0
	0



ENVIRONMENT

EX55/05
ENHANCEMENT OF SHOPPING AREAS – 2005/6 PROGRAMME  

This report asked Members to agree a programme of enhancement works for Baldwins Lane West parade, following consultation with shop owners and customers.

Members discussed the report and requested further information on plans, time schedules and allocation of responsibility. Ward Members and the Portfolio Holder would be consulted about the details.   

RESOLVED:-



that subject to further information, provided to Members in advance, 



(i)
management plan, 



(ii)
time schedules



(iii)
allocation of responsibility between TRDC / Consultant Engineer contractor and for subsequent maintenance  



the Council’s engineering consultants, design the enhancement work possibly including new paving, lighting, planters, additional bins, seating and bicycle racks, taking budget implications into account.

EX56/05
LOUDWATER   CONSERVATION AREA


Members were asked to consider a request for designating an extension to Loudwater Conservation Area, following further discussions with local representatives. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that procedures be commenced to extend Loudwater Conservation Area as indicated in the report; and the plan circulated at the meeting, and

(2) that, based on paragraph14.1 of the report, consultation takes place on an amendment to the Three Rivers District Council (Trout Stream Farm Loudwater) Article 4 Direction 2004 and a further report be presented to the Committee on the results.

EX57/05
  NEW PARKING RESTRICTIONS WINTON DRIVE AREA

Members considered a report requesting approval for new parking restrictions in the Winton Drive Area. Members were reminded that the need for revision had arisen because parking by commuters and others was causing obstruction for residents and for service/emergency vehicles, particularly in Winton Drive and Springfield Close.

Following discussion Members agreed that further detailed consultation with residents and Ward Members was needed before a decision could be made. 


In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 36(b) (Representations at Committee etc), Mr D Bunnage spoke against the application.


RESOLVED:-



(i)
that consideration of the matter be deferred to enable further consultation with residents of the Winton Drive Area and Ward Members, and

(ii) that a further report be brought back to the Executive Committee detailing the result of this further consultation. 

EX58/05
  WIDER WELCOME ACCESS IMPROVEMENT STRATEGY, BATCHWORTH LOCK


Members were asked to consider a request for match funding for the Wider Welcome Project.  Members agreed that more information would be needed before a decision could be made.



RESOLVED:-



that consideration of the matter be deferred to enable information to be obtained on this project.


HOUSING

EX59/05
  CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


  

  Members were asked to consider the recommendations of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel Policy Panel held on the 19 July 2005.


Item 10A - Three Rivers Local Development Framework: The Core Strategy

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the objectives of the Core Strategy set out in the report in paragraph 2.6 – 2.15 be amended to read as follows,

· Balancing homes and jobs

· Protection of the Green Belt is essential

· Delivering improved and more integrated transport systems 

· Protecting and maintaining bio-diversity and landscapes

· Achieving a measurable reduction of pollution and greenhouse gas emissions. 

· Facilitating the provision of services and infrastructure to meet the needs of existing and new development, to include schools, health facilities (working with the Primary Care Trust), the emergency services, and transport.

· Reduce crime rates and fear of crime through good design, increased police resources and improved access to training facilities provided by the Learning and Skills Council and other agencies.

· Increasing opportunities for good health through improved sport, leisure and open space and better access to facilities.

· A holistic approach to waste management.
It should be made clear that there are various different options that can be chosen

(2)
and that the issues raised by the community as part of the consultation at the Rickmansworth Canal Festival in May 2005 be included in the Core Strategy.


Item 10B - Supporting People – The Current Position

RESOLVED:-



(i)
that it be noted that the reports presented on the Local Development Framework, Affordable Housing and supporting People all represent an increase in central government control over local councils and Three Rivers District Council would work with other local Councils in South-West Hertfordshire to ensure that central and regional plans do not override local priorities;

(ii) that a report be brought to the Housing and Environment Policy Panel detailing the Supporting People Schemes that are available for South West Herts.

(iii)
that Three Rivers District Council representatives will explain the Council’s concerns vigorously. 

EX60/05
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/06 - REWIRING CONTRACT

Members were asked to consider extending the existing rewiring contract on a negotiable basis to assist in delivering the  capital programme. 


RESOLVED:-



that the current contract with Greenwald and Gregory be extended as set out in paragraph 2.2 of the report as an exception to the Procurement Procedure and pursuant to Contracts Procedures Rule 5 (a) (ii).


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX61/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL


Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the Public Services and Health Policy Panel held on the 12 August 2005.


Item 12A  Hazardous Waste Regulations

It was noted that the Public Services and Health Policy Panel had decided not to make any recommendations to this Committee as it was agreed that a further report needed to be brought back to that Panel detailing 


(i)
the current usage of the Hazardous Waste collection service and,


(ii)
the potential increase in usage of the Hazardous Waste collection service due to the introduction of the EU Hazardous Waste Directive in July 2005 and the introduction of the EC Directive on Waste Electronic and Electrical Equipment in January 2006. Since the meeting the Council have been informed that introduction of the Waste Electronic and Electrical Equipment Directive had now been delayed until June 2006. 


Item 12B   Update on Green Waste


The Executive Committee discussed the matter and felt that the various solutions proposed were within the provision of officers to effect on a trial basis and report back to the Policy Panel.

EX62/05
WEST HERTFORDSHIRE HOSPITALS NHS TRUST – FINANCIAL DEFICIT


This report   advised Members on the current financial deficit incurred by the West Herts Hospital NHS Trust and the measures being taken to deal with it.


Following discussion, it was agreed that there was a lack of information on the cause of the deficit and it was suggested that a letter be written to the Trust requesting this information. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the   Executive Committee notes this report; and


(2)
that the Three Rivers District Council Executive

· express great concern that the W.H.Hospitals NHS Trust deficit is likely to be £30m by the end of this financial year,

· that service to patients may be reduced,

· beds will be reduced and wards closed,

· there may be difficulty coping with the increased demand,

· the new hospital planned for Watford and the local health strategy are at risk,

· that there is a lack of information about the cause of the deficit,

· that the Chief Executive writes to the W.H.Hospitals Trust to express concerns and request information about the cause of the deficit.




And notes 



(a)
the targets set by the HB Strategic HA to reduce the deficit to £19.2m (05/06), £12.9m (06/07) £6.4m (07/08), break even (08/09)



(b)
the Primary Care Trust will put services in place to support the ward closures. 



Surgery



(c)
that patients for surgery to be admitted on the day of surgery only



(d)
there will be a 20% reduced length of stay in hospital after surgery with an increased ‘hospital at home service.’



(e)
that referrals to district nursing and community therapy teams will be increased



Medical 



(f)
a plan to increase continuing / intermediate care beds



(g)
beds to be opened in other parts of county


(h)
the provision of day hospital service at Watford and Hemel


(i)
the Primary Care Trust to provide minor injury service at A&E



and that funding is identified from £12m savings in agency nurse fees from the ward closures.


COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX63/05
  
UPDATE ON THE COMMUNITY SAFETY ACTION PLAN 2005/06 AND PROJECTS FUNDED BY THE SAFER STRONGER COMMUNTIES FUNDING (SSCF)


This report provided Members with the Quarter 1 review of the Community Safety Action Plan for 2005/06 and the Stronger Safer Communities spend at the end of quarter 1.


Members raised concern about graffiti on major road signs. It was noted that permission was needed from the County Council to remove it and suggested that the Chief Executive wrote and requested this permission. 


Concerns were also raised regarding the Youth Shelter that was to be installed at King George V playing field and it was noted that Ward Members needed to be involved in the consultation regarding their Wards. 

RESOLVED:-



that the Committee notes the Quarter 1 update of the Community Safety Action Plan 2005/06 and the progress against the different projects as detailed in Appendix A to the report. 


LEISURE

  

  
EX64/05

WATERSMEET - COMMUNITY HALL FACILITY

This report updated Members on the proposals for a Community Hall facility at Watersmeet.  Peter Brooker, Director for Leisure and Environment added that at this stage the figures contained in the report were estimates and the job description and salary were broad indications. 


It was noted that as the expenditure was for a Community Hall, and this function was performed elsewhere in the district by Parish Councils, there would be a Special Expense charge to residents in the Unparished areas. Members of the Conservative Party expressed concern over this point and Councillor John Pendelbury felt that the cost should be shared by the whole community. 



RESOLVED:-

(1)   that progress with the proposal for a Community Hall facility be noted, 

(2) that the principle of a Community Hall facility as outlined in the report be agreed, subject to a further report relating to staffing, facilities, hire charges, and the detailed financial implications to be available.

(3) a) that the Leisure and Community Policy Panel consider a further report on charging levels for various parts of the building and category of user and recommends to this Committee a scale of charges for the remainder of 2005-05 and 2006/07

b) that the report to the Panel indicates that the Executive is minded to abolish the imposition of surcharges on external hirings. 

(4) that the situation regarding the emergency lighting provision and distribution boards be noted, and that, due to the urgency of the works, the lowest quote be accepted, and that the requirement for invitation of tenders under Part 4 section 5 (a) iii of the Council’s Constitution be waived.

(5) that the additional Health and Safety work, as detailed in paragraph 4.7 of the report, be undertaken as required and the excess revenue budget be transferred to meet this cost. 


GENERAL

  

  
EX65/05
HERTFORDSHIRE YOUTH CHARTER

Members were advised that the Hertfordshire Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership have invited Local Strategic Partnerships to ratify the Youth Charter and constituent agencies of partnerships to sign up to the Charter.  As a constituent agency of the Local Strategic Partnership, Three Rivers District Council were asked to sign up to the Charter. 

Members expressed great concern at the terms of the charter and discussed a number of failings that they believed the charter to have.  It was agreed that the Charter should be signed up to but that the failings would be noted too. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the Three Rivers District Council sign up to the Youth Charter but noted the severe failings of the Charter, as detailed:



(a)
It ignored those under 13 years of age



(b)
It was a huge increase in paperwork but with very little action involved.



(c)
Ratification was meaningless without targets and outcomes.



(d)
The Charter was concerned with rights of youths but with little mention of responsibility.



(e)
There was no mention of the role of the Community, which is a vital stakeholder.



(f)
Unless the Youth Service was better resourced there was little hope of improvement.


(2)
that responsibility be delegated to Strategic Services staff to draft an action plan in light of the Charter and present this back to a future Executive Committee meeting for discussion;


(3)
that Strategic Services staff undertake further research on how the needs of children and young people under 13 are addressed by the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership and report back to a future Executive Committee; and


(4)
that the Director of Strategic Services be nominated as lead officer for young people.

EX66/05
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 1, 3 and 9 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.


HOUSING

  EX67/05
  GADE VIEW GARDENS – REDEVELOPMENT


Members received a report on Gade View Gardens and were asked to consider the progress of negotiations with leaseholders at these properties. 


  

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the offer to Leaseholders would not be increased and the previous offer restated as a final offer; 


(2)
that a letter be written to the Leaseholders, informing them of the restated final offer and outlining the other options available for re-housing, requesting a response by the end of October;


(3)
If either no response or a negative response is received from the Leaseholders then the Committee will reconsider the use of Compulsory Purchase Orders powers as a last resort;

  
(4)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and

  
(5)
that public access to the decision be immediate.

CHAIRMAN
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